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PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY: EXPLORING VOLUNTARY SECTOR SPECIALIST SERVICES FOR VICTIM-SURVIVORS

Plain language summary

Sexual violence is a sexual act against a person, or attempted act, that has not been agreed to. This may or may not 
include physical violence. In England and Wales, over half a million people experience sexual violence each year. 

More females than males experience sexual violence. The impacts for all people who experience sexual violence can 
be long-lasting and life changing. Often, people need a range of support services to help them recover. Many services, 
although now with paid staff, were started by and still use volunteers. These staff and volunteers understand a lot 
about sexual violence and they help many people. However, we do not know enough about where they are or what 
they do. We do not know how well they run their services or where their money comes from. We also do not know 
enough about what people using the services think about them. This research tried to answer these questions by 
speaking with people who provide the funding, people who work in the services and people who use the services. Some 
people who had experienced sexual violence were employed to help with the research. We found many differences in 
funding. Often, there is not enough money and organisations are trying to take the same ‘pot’ of money. Sometimes, 
those in control of the money do not know how best to spend it. Staff are sometimes unsure how to work with other 
services and are regularly stressed by a lot of people needing help. Those using sexual violence services had mixed 
experiences. How to access a service could be confusing and there were often long waiting lists. Many liked the special 
understanding that staff have about sexual violence. The research has helped us to make suggestions for improvements 
and will be widely shared to bring about change.
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